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Friday 27 February 2004
Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is a response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee’s Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.
I am an Australian Citizen who has been living in London for ten years.  I initially left Australia to further my career in theatre and chose London because, in my area of speciality, most of the top practitioners in the world are based in the United Kingdom.  Although there were opportunities for me in Australia, they were limited and I also found that my youth was a relative barrier: top positions in my field were only held by those practitioners who had reached a certain age and possessed many years of experience.  Previous work-based trips to the UK proved to me that the English were more interested in skill and ability than age: consequently I obtained a senior post not long after my arrival.  I have changed employment three times since my arrival which has enabled me to move to the top of my field in a way that just would not have been possible in Australia.
I was also prompted to move overseas because of a perceived ‘cultural cringe’.  The arts in Australia is a dynamic and growing industry but there is still an attitude that overseas is better.  I know that many top arts professionals vehemently deny this but it is still true that those returning to Australia with overseas experience have better employment opportunities.
I never intended to stay for so long but the opportunities presented to me were so wide- ranging and interesting that I was compelled.  I also married an Italian citizen four years ago, which, of course, prevented my return.  We now divide our holiday time between Italy and Australia in order to visit our respective parents.  I am still fiercely patriotic and try to visit Australia at least once a year.  Although I am happy with the choices that I have made I start to feel anxious if I haven’t stepped onto Australian soil within eighteen months!

Even after ten years there are still challenges to synthesize culturally with the English.  The initial culture shock took two years to dissipate and I watched my husband go through exactly the same range of emotional hurdles in exactly the same time frame when he moved from Milan to London.  I do not have any Australian friends or ties in London and I now find that I do not understand Australian culture or ‘fit in’ anymore on my return visits:  I feel and am perceived as an outsider.  This means that there is no one place where I feel culturally at home.  I am sure there are support services in London for Australians but I have never heard of any and it would be useful to receive information about them.

I received permanent residency from the United Kingdom prior to my marriage so it has never been necessary to ‘use’ my husband’s EU status to stay.  However, given the repeal of Section 17, I hope to explore the possibility of dual citizenship.  This is purely because I travel extensively for both work and pleasure and find entering back into the United Kingdom a tiring procedure.
My husband and I have not ruled out the possibility of moving to Australia some time in the future although starting over is never easy, particularly as we are both cultural outsiders.
One issue that I do hope the Committee investigates is the possibility of voting rights for expatriates.  I am still very much interested in ‘home’ issues – particularly now that I can place these issues within a ‘world’ perspective.
I am happy for the Committee to contact me if they require further information.

Thank you for providing me with the opportunity to respond.

Yours sincerely,
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Catherine Weate B.A. Dip.Ed. L.S.D.A. F.R.S.A.

